Minutes of the full Council Meeting held at 7.00pm, 15th April 2013, at the Pavilion, Creigiau Recreation Ground.
PRESENT: - 
Councillors: 
John Harrison (Chairman), Sandie Rosser, Nikki Howard, Christine Priday, Stuart Thomas, Clare Bath, Jeanette Troughton, Graham Thomas, Philippa Hill-John & Brynmor Jones

APOLOGIES: -
Councillors:
Cllr Sara Pickard & Wynford Ellis Owen  
1
Police Matters

PC Thomas was present but was awaiting the arrival of Inspector Arkontopoulos and this session was deferred.

2
County Council Matters
Cllr Graham Thomas was present and talked briefly about the boundary review which, he felt, did not warrant any changes.  The Clerk pointed out that this was an item on the Clerk’s report and that over the years suggestions had been made for changes, the largest of which was the inclusion of Groes Faen into CCC and the PCC area; thus making the benefice of Pentyrch with Capel Llanilltern co-terminus with the Council boundaries.  A brief discussion took place over the proposed Council’s response to the review being carried out by CCC.
Cllr Graham Thomas went on to advise that Heol St y Nyll was to be re-surfaced with effect from Monday 22nd April which corresponded with a request recently made by the Clerk.
He also mentioned the new signs for the villages of Creigiau and Pentyrch and had learned that, whilst they were behind schedule with the signs, they were currently at the printers and it was hoped they would be in place by the end of May.

3
Public Session

There were no members of the public present.  
4
Matters Arising from the Public Session.

There were no matters arising.
5
Police Matters

The Chairman welcomed the two Police officers advising that, whilst the Community felt let down by the Police on occasions, it was encouraging that they were both present.
PC Thomas opened the session by circulating a report on the crimes in the PCC area and also advised that the PCSO coverage for the area was due to be increased.  Since the previous meeting on 18th March there had been 8 occurrences and 3 crimes in Pentyrch, 7 occurrences and 3 crimes in Creigiau and 3 occurrences and 1 crime in GYG.  He went on to talk at length about the recent incidents of indecent exposure on the Garth mountain and urged members of the public to report such instances straight away to ‘101’ or ‘999’.  Councillors discussed with the officer the details of the case and they urged him to advise the local headmasters so that they could advise parents.  PC Thomas agreed to this suggestion.
Cllr Harrison queried the two burglaries where entry had been gained through doors and Cllr Stuart Thomas queried a purported theft of diesel from Pant y Gored farm similar to the theft of diesel at Creigiau Travel.  PC Thomas confirmed to both Councillors the details that he had.  Cllr Stuart Thomas also queried drug dealing allegedly taking place in the car park at Llys Caradog, off Ffordd Dinefwr, Creigiau and PC Thomas again urged people to ring ‘101’ or ‘999’ if they had any suspicions. 

A discussion then ensued regarding PACT meetings, which had been reduced at Creigiau to a drop-in session.  Cllrs Stuart Thomas and Howard both complained that poor marketing was the main cause of the poor attendances at Creigiau PACT meetings and that PACT meetings in Pentyrch were only well-attended because they corresponded with the Neighbourhood Watch meetings.  It was felt that this was reflected in the attendance at PCC meetings where PC Thomas had only attended one in the past 12 months.  It was felt that the relationship with the Police had broken down in this respect, as it used to happen that when the Police officer could not attend that the Sergeant or Inspector would attend in their place.  PC Thomas countered these issues by stating that if he was working, and barring other operational necessities, he would attend meetings, pointing out that with PACT meetings he was required to attend 6 meetings every month.  He agreed to look at better advertising of PACT meetings and a general discussion ensued regarding the best way to achieve this.  It was agreed that the Clerk would pass on the email addresses of the Councillors, in case some had been mislaid, so that all Councillors could be made aware of PACT meetings well in advance.  Clerk to arrange 
Mention was then made of the Police response at the Remembrance Day Parade where it was generally felt that the attendees had been badly let down by the Police and the lingering impression was that the Police had been disrespectful of the occasion.  A discussion took place regarding this aspect and it was resolved that the same issues would not occur at this year’s Remembrance Day Parade.

Inspector Arkontopoulos then spoke advising members of his background in the Police and of the limited resources at his disposal.  This generated a lively discussion with regard to several matters including the PACT meeting, the Remembrance Day Parade and the advent of additional PCSOs swelling the number at his disposal to 10.  PACT meetings, in future, would be run by PCSOs leaving PC Thomas free to concentrate on the Community Council meetings.  The discussion ended with PC Thomas requesting that a key to the Council offices be provided to the PCSOs so that they may take their break on the area.  

The Chairman advised that the issue of the key would be discussed by the Council later and thanked the officers for their attendance.
6
Minutes of the full Council Meeting held on 18th March 2013
The minutes were proposed as accurate by Cllr Stuart Thomas, seconded by Cllr Hill-John and agreed by all.  They were signed by the Chairman.
7
Matters Arising
Paragraph 166.3
Cllr Howard advised members that she had attended the CRAMC AGM.  She raised a couple of issues in relation to their treasurers report, the first being that the PCC weren’t charging the percentage of the cost of the maintenance of the field that was agreed.  The Clerk disagreed with this stating that he charged CRAMC what had been agreed in the Memorandum of Understanding.  The second issue was that CRAMC had had a £16k reserve for many years from the ‘Raise the Roof’ fund that had earned only £7.71 in interest in the last year.  The Clerk advised he was aware of this, which was the reason he had written to CRAMC last year asking how much they were prepared to pay towards the installation of corrective drainage at the ground.  Their response had been that they did not feel the scheme was viable and refused to pay anything and, as a consequence, the PCC had decided not to proceed.  
Cllr Howard went on to state that there were problems with the lock on the gate and the Clerk added to this advising that the lock had been removed by a youth on a motor-cycle, an action that had been observed by the Community Sweeper.  The Clerk had advised CRAMC members, but the response had been lacklustre with no decisive action being taken.  The Clerk asked what decisions had been made at the AGM and who the new officers were.  Cllr Howard advised that Geraint Thomas (Cricket) was the new Chairman although no Secretary had been appointed.  The sections were still very active but nobody new was coming through to take on the roles within CRAMC and no use seemed to be made of the Pavilion, other than by the sporting sections.  This was evident by the complete lack of private rental in the past year.  The Clerk suggested that the issues of CRAMC and the Recreation ground would be better suited to discussion at the next Estates Committee meeting.  This was agreed.  Clerk to arrange
8
To consider a written resolution submitted by Cllr Stuart Thomas.

Cllr Stuart Thomas referred to an incident at the previous month’s meeting where a member of the public had used the Public Session to make personal and rude comments about a Councillor.  He reminded Councillors that the ‘Dignity at Work Policy’ also covered Councillors and that if anybody had any complaints regarding members or staff, there were mechanisms for dealing with complaints and it was inappropriate to air these complaints at a public session.  There was general agreement with this point of view and it was felt that if the Chairman did not intervene that it would be appropriate for Councillors to recommend that the Chairman did intervene.  In addition it was felt that changes should be made to the laminates handed out to members of the public advising them of the protocol of the meetings, to reflect the decisions made.  The Clerk was asked to re-draft the laminates to include specific reference to the powers of the Chair to intercede if speakers were rude or abusive.  Clerk to arrange
9
To consider any issues in relation to Pentyrch Surgery
The Clerk and Clerk’s Assistant had prepared a briefing document for Councillors in relation to the legal ownership of land at Pentyrch Village Hall and also the envisaged problems and potential solutions to the issue of the porta-cabins at the car-park.  In addition there was the discovery that the land, upon which the surgery owned by the former Doctor was built, had a covenant in the conveyance restricting the use of the land to a surgery and car-park.  The Clerk also advised members that he had received an email from Barbara Rodd of PVH, confirming that the Norman Follis room had been booked for the joint meeting, scheduled for 7pm on Monday 22nd April, and asking whether the PCC wished to take the minutes or the PVH Committee.  Council decided that they wished the Clerk to be in attendance at the meeting and for him to take the minutes.  The Clerk was also asked to prepare an agenda for the meeting which should be circulated to all Councillors for approval prior to distribution.  Clerk to arrange
A discussion occurred around the briefing document and it was agreed that the Llandaff surgery should be advised of the existence of the covenant, on the former surgery, as it may facilitate negotiations to finalise the permanent location of a surgery.  Clerk to arrange
As regards the meeting with the PVH Committee on Monday 22nd April it was agreed that as many Councillors as possible should attend.  The Chairman had indicated he was unable to attend and had asked the Vice Chairman, Cllr Harrison, if he would Chair the meeting in his absence.  Cllrs Troughton, Bath, Stuart Thomas, Howard, Priday and Harrison all advised of their intention to be present at the meeting.
Finally the Clerk sought the retrospective agreement of the Council for the expenditure of £14.00 for the documentation from H.M Land Registry in respect of the covenant.  This was proposed by Cllr Howard, seconded by Cllr Troughton and agreed.  Clerk to arrange
10
Clerk’s Report
10.1

Community Boundary and Electoral Arrangements Review
The Clerk explained the process that CCC was going through, as a prelude to the Local Government Boundary Commission due to start in 2014.  CCC was consulting with communities in advance, of the LGBC, in order to inform their response.  The Clerk had circulated earlier responses, made to similar reviews, to all Councillors but no consensus existed on the best way forward.  The Clerk suggested that he draft a response in time for the next meeting and the Councillors could then fine-tune it as they saw fit.  This was agreed.  Clerk to arrange
10.2

Councillors Reports
The Clerk reiterated his plea that Councillor’s reports should be made at the time and not left until the meetings, as it rendered reports, made in this manner, to be neither timely nor, in some cases, relevant.  The Clerk sympathised with members who may only recall issues worthy of reporting when at the Council meeting, but stressed it would be more effective to email or telephone them through to the Clerk outside the meeting.  These reports would still be reported in the minutes but would be dealt with far more efficiently.  Councillors agreed stating they understood the issues involved.  Clerk to arrange
10.3

CCC LDP ~ Public Enquiry
The Clerk pointed out to Cllr Stuart Thomas that the meeting with PVH Committee clashed with the next OVW Area Committee meeting and that Cllr Stuart Thomas was due to raise the issue of the public enquiry at that meeting.  Cllr Stuart Thomas felt that the issue with regard to the surgery was more important and asked that the Clerk tender his apologies, and those of Cllr Howard, to the OVW Area Committee and also asked the Clerk put the PCC’s request regarding the Public Enquiry in writing to the Committee for their consideration.  Clerk to arrange
10.4

Hanging Baskets ~ Village Enhancement
The Clerk sought a decision as to whether hanging baskets would be provided this year to those shops, organisations or businesses who would be prepared to water and tend the flowers.  Following a discussion about the issues Cllr Stuart Thomas proposed that hanging baskets be obtained for those premises in Pentyrch and GYG who wanted them and that Creigiau Cllrs would explore the possibility of a planter at a suitable location and come back to Council with their proposals.  This was agreed.  Clerk to arrange
10.5

CCC Invoice for Election Costs
The Clerk advised members of the latest correspondence where CCC had ignored the points made about the invoice including sums of money that were already being paid to the CEO of CCC for his role as the Returning Officer and had countered with a demand that the invoice be paid by 3rd June, otherwise CCC would invoke the legal process for collecting the outstanding amount.  This was widely debated and it was agreed that the PCC would send a cheque for the amount requested, minus the sum included for the part remuneration of the Returning Officer and the Election Manager, which amounted to 41% of the invoice.  This would be accompanied by a Solicitors letter explaining the part payment and advising that the PCC would challenge the legality of the additional amount if necessary.  Clerk to arrange
10.6

Proposed Yellow Lines ~ Bronllwyn, Pentyrch and Main Road, GYG
The Clerk advised members of the proposed yellow lines, which had been brought to his attention by Cllr Harrison who had seen it in the Capital Times.  The Clerk advised that the PCC had not been notified by CCC of the proposals and that the Clerk had written to Melanie Clay, CCC (Democratic Services) pointing out the continued failure by CCC to adhere to the Charter established between CCC and the six Community Councils.  
10.7

Land Rover Insurance Renewal
The Clerk advised members of the large increase in premium received from the Council’s brokers this year and that he had sought an alternative quote from another source.  He had received a quote from NFU Mutual, which was about £180 cheaper.  Cllr Hill-John recommended an Insurance broker to try and see if they could be more competitive.  The Clerk agreed to seek further quotes.  Clerk to arrange
Cllr Stuart Thomas had two questions to ask of the Clerk in relation to the Community Link.  Firstly he queried whether the Clerk now knew the reason for the delay in delivering the Link in Creigiau.  The Clerk advised Cllr Stuart Thomas that illness amongst the deliverers had hampered distribution in Creigiau.  Secondly he queried the response to the tenders for the printing of the Community Link.  The Clerk advised that he had had one positive response and others were still preparing their tenders and the closing date was the 30th April 2013.

11
Schedule of Payments and Receipts
Payments of £8,612.90p and receipts of £117.97p were recorded for March 2013.  The payments were proposed by Cllr Hill-John, Cllr Troughton seconded her and they were agreed by all
12
Planning Applications
There were 3 planning applications to consider:

a) 13/00512/DCH ~ 10 River Glade, Gwaelod y Garth.  No adverse comments.
b) 13/00565/DCO ~ Creigiau Primary School, Tregarth Court, Creigiau.  No adverse comments.
c) 13/00599/DCH ~ 2 Glan-yr-Afon, Gwaelod y Garth.  No adverse comments.
Cllr Rosser asked if the reasons for the refusal of planning permission at 1 Nant y Garth could be obtained from CCC (Development Control).  The Clerk stated he would enquire.   Clerk to arrange
13
Correspondence
There were no issues with the correspondence.
14
Forward Planning
The Clerk advised that the figures produced were an early indication of the end of year accounts.  Cllr Stuart Thomas queried the costs for the Community link and the Clerk explained that the figures in the accounts represented two editions during the course of the year for which expenditure and income had been received.  There were no other issues
15
Councillors’ Reports
	Date
	Cllr
	Report
	Action Taken

	21.3.13
	Chris Priday
	Lighting column no.3 in Pantglas, Pentyrch is not working. Please could you report this to CCC?
	Email to C2C

	8.4.13
	Chris Priday
	The lighting column (no.3 in Pantglas, Pentyrch) reported on 21st March is still not working properly.  It comes on as a glow with the other lights but then goes out, after about an hour.  Could you advise CCC please?
	Email to C2C

	8.4.13
	Chris Priday
	There are two substantial potholes on the southern side of Heol Goch, Pentyrch, just prior to and to the east of the old access road to the Cemex Quarry.  Could you advise CCC please?
	Email to C2C

	11.4.13
	Chris Priday
	It has been reported to me by a local Pentyrch dog walker that a flasher has been active in the woods and paths around the Garth particularly around the car park and hair pin bend entering Gwaelod y Garth. He appears to wait at locations that give him an opportunity to observe potential victims before exposing himself and is able to make a quick getaway because of his carefully chosen location. Four women so far have observed this man described as 30s, medium height and with dark hair longer at the back than the front. I don't know if anyone else has had this matter reported to them but it would be useful if PC Thomas could be present at our next meeting to discuss/inform the Community Council if what is alleged is true and if so what is being done to stop this insidious crime.
	Email to PC Thomas

	15.4.13
	John Harrison
	Cllr Owen has asked me to thank the Clerk and the Assistant Clerk for the work they did on the briefing paper for the Llandaff Surgery.
	For information

	15.4.13
	John Harrison
	Cllr Harrison re-introduced the issue of a key being provided to the Police for the use of officers wishing to take a break in this area (Para 5 ante).  This generated a lively discussion and it was felt to be an impertinence that the request had been made in view of the fact that it was the Police who decided to pull out of the previous arrangements.  It was also felt to be disingenuous to claim that there would be greater police presence, if a key was provided, as recent history suggested otherwise.  It was agreed to retain the status quo and not issue the Police with a key.
	For information


There being no other business, the meeting closed at 9.40 pm
Chair_____________________________________________

Date______________________________________________
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